BOROUGH OF KETTERING

LICENSING COMMITTEE

Meeting held – 22nd May 2017
Present:
Councillor Margaret Talbot (Chair)


Councillor Lloyd Bunday
Councillor Clark Mitchell
Also Present
Simon Aley (Legal Services)

Hollie Liquorish (Environmental Health Officer)
Caroline Neale (NCC) 
Sgt Martin O’Connell (Police)
PC Dave Bryan (Police)
Jon Payne (Legal Representative)

Conor Paige (General Manager)
Max Goff (Director of Company)

17.LC.01
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Health Services Manager, Russ Howell 
17.LC.02
MATTERS OF URGENCY

None

17.LC.03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None
17.LC.04
TO DETERMINE AN APPLICATION FOR A REVIEW OF THE PREMISES LICENCE FOR THE ANGEL (KNOWN AS DECADES/BAR 7), CARRINGTON STREET, KETTERING (A1)
The Committee was asked to consider an application from Northamptonshire Police for a review of the premises licence for The Angel (known as Decades/Bar 7), Carrington Street, Kettering. 

The application for a review related to police concerns regarding the licensing objectives of the Prevention of Crime and Disorder and the Protection of Children from Harm. These concerns arose following an under-18’s (U18) event held at Bar 7 on 31st March 2017 which had been advertised through social media.
By 2100hrs on the night of the event, police had received reports of young people under the age of 18 drinking alcohol and intoxicated in the street nearby, including one 16-year-old who was found vomiting on Horsemarket, for whom parents had to be contacted. Police conducted a visit to the venue and were informed that in excess of 250 U18s were in the venue with more seen gathering outside wanting access to the event. 

On the entrance of the venue was one SIA door supervisor trying to manage the disorderly queue of people trying to enter the venue.  Police bodycam footage was shown to the meeting which highlighted the issues officers had to deal with, including a lack of queueing control and a large, noisy crowd that featured an element of animosity, with bottles being thrown. It was noted that additional police assistance was required from across the county to manage the situation and assist in dispersing the crowd. Although police had advanced notification of the event, they had anticipated that the venue would have the correct controls in place to prevent any issues. 

Sgt Martin O’Connell addressed the committee and noted that the venue “seemingly washing their hands” of the incident as suggested in the statement of PC Brown was not entirely accurate. Police had requested doors to the venue be closed due to the number of event attendees attempting to re-enter the venue to remonstrate with the DPS in regard to refunds. 
The committee heard that since the review application, useful meetings had been held between venue management and police. It would be fit and proper for U18 events to continue, however these events need to considered very carefully because of the vulnerable nature of the clientele. A number of conditions had been discussed with the venue management which, if applied, would allow for such events to take place safely
It was reported that the event had been terminated early due to the loss of control of the venue, the rear gate to the site having been breached. Management took the decision to close the venue on safety grounds, being unable to ascertain the number of individuals inside due to the breach. When police had arrived at 2130hrs, there were some 250 young people outside on the street, obstructing the footpath and the road. 

It was considered by police that U18’s needed additional support in the Night Time Economy (NTE) environment due to lack of experience and there was a need to ensure risk were mitigated. 

Caroline Neale of NCC stated that as a responsible authority there were concerns that the objective of protecting children from harm had not been achieved in relation to the events outlined above. Although there were risks around underage drinking, there were other forms of behaviour that put underage individuals at risk. It was considered positive for young people to socialise but it needed to be in a controlled environment that was beneficial to the NTE. In summary, it was heard that NCC supported the police request for a review to ensure sufficient controls were in place to avoid U18’s being exposed to undue risks. 
Jon Payne, legal representative for the licence holder, was provided with the opportunity to ask questions. He addressed Sgt O’Connell and queries how many officers were on duty on 31st March and whether there had been any other events at the venue that had been a cause of concern to police.

The venue operators, Conor Paige and Max Goff, provided an overview of how the premises operated, especially in relation to underage events. The committee was advised how Bar 7 and Decades were divided internally and externally and that there was a total overall capacity for both venues of 375 persons. 
An outline of the events of 31st March was provided to the meeting from the perspective of the General Manager, Conor Paige. He stated that he had arrived at the venue at about 1900hrs, with the first door staff arriving half an hour later. Event attendees started to arrive at 2000hrs, being allowed into the venue five at a time after being searched by door staff. Three members of door staff, including the DPS, were on site, and were all linked by radio. At approximately 2100hrs two police officers, PCs Brown and Hughes arrived and requested to enter the venue for a walk around. The officers, having discussed with management how the event was progressing positively, left the venue. At approximately 2125hrs, the General Manager noticed the rear gate in the venue’s garden had been breached from the inside and individuals were also scaling the 9ft fence. As a result, management were unsure how many individuals were inside the premises and a decision was taken to stop the event. Lights were turned on and music ceased at approximately 2130hrs. 
It was heard that the venue management had successfully organised 25-30 similar events each year and were unprepared for the number of attendees for the 31st March event, with such events ordinarily attracting in the region of 70-80 people.
The committee asked questions of the venue management and police in relation to venue capacity, event promoters and whether underage drinking was considered to have been a significant factor resulting in the issues that had resulted in the event ending prematurely. 
Sgt O’Connell summarised his case, stating that police wished to prevent any further incidents such as the one on 31st March and to promote safer events that would not impact on the wider community. Additional licence conditions suggested by the police would focus the minds of the venue management and make sure there were policies and guidelines, that fully implemented, would safeguard against future issues.

Mr Payne provided a summary to the meeting noting that the evening of 31st March had not gone according to plan and both the premises and police had been caught out by the numbers of attendees. A typical attendance for similar events was around 80 and neither the police nor the premises could have any concept that the attendance would be so high. In the circumstances, the premises had done exactly the right thing in trying to close venue at 9.30pm, with the decision made in the heat of moment. Venue security had been compromised through the rear gate and there was no alternative but to remove people and that is what occurred. It was not a case of the premises “washing their hands” of the situation, rather the operators acted responsibly to ensure people attending the venue were safe. If a different decision had been made, the capacity of the venue would clearly have been breached. 
Mr Payne stated that the premises was doing well and was not a premises where there were other current concerns. Venue representatives attended PubWatch and dealt with licensing manners responsibly.  The premises had taken stock of the situation, with no plans for further events. This particular event was one to which Licensing Act did not apply as live and recorded music was being played to less than 500 people, ending prior to 23:00hrs, and was therefore exempt. The only other licensable activity would have been the sale of alcohol, which did not feature at this event. As a matter of law, the venue could therefore not have been breach of any licensing conditions. However, the proposed conditions, even if imposed, would have no effect as no licensable activity would be taking place for an U18 event. 
The meeting heard that the event clearly required police resources in order to disperse people. Had there been four door supervisors or twenty door supervisors, it was suggested that this would have made no difference as door supervisors only had jurisdiction inside premises and could not enforce dispersal away from the venue.

Whilst there was every wish to cooperate with police, it was considered that the review of the premises licence was premature, especially as had been shown; no licensable activity was taking place at the venue on the night concerned. Whilst some of the licensing conditions offered by police were sensible, it would not be appropriate for them to be added to the premises licence as they would have no effect. The licence holder would comply with the spirit of the conditions, especially in relation to the last admission time and requirements to disperse attendees, but the committee heard it was beyond its jurisdiction as to whether these could apply to this premises licence. 

The committee considered the evidence provided by KBC officers, the police and the representatives of the premises licence holder, before it was


RESOLVED  
 It is the opinion of this committee that no licensable activities had taken place in this instance, therefore since the event concerned, the police and the venue have demonstrated a will to negotiate conditions that will prevent anything like this from occurring again and we commend this to both parties. 

(The committee exercised its delegated powers to act in the matters marked*)
(The meeting started at 5.00pm and ended at 7.00pm)

Signed…………………………………………………….

Chair

djp
Licensing Committee 
22.05.17

